The Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Avon held a meeting on Thursday, April 27, 2017, at the Avon Town Hall.  Present were Eric Johansen, Chair, Chester Bukowski, Mackenzie Johnson, Drew Bloom, and Alternate Vi Smalley.  Absent were Ames Shea, Vice Chair, and Alternates Francesco Lupis and Thomas McNeill.  Also present was John McCahill, Planning and Community Development Specialist.

Mr. Johansen called the meeting to order at 7:31 pm.

PUBLIC HEARING
April 27, 2017
Mr. Johansen read the Application of Adam J. and Caren V. Davis, owners/applicants; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IV.A.6, a 20-foot variance from the 30-foot rear yard setback to permit a 10-foot by 20-foot shed, located at 16 Hidden Oaks Drive in an R40 Zone.  Mr. Johansen also read all the relative information contained in the application file.
Caren Davis stated for the record that she and her husband were seeking a 20 foot variance because the location of their proposed shed is not 30 feet from the rear property line.  She explained that they have a long, narrow lot; if they placed their shed in accordance with the setback, it would look like it was plopped in the middle of their yard.  She indicated that because of the shape of their property, placing a shed 30 feet in from any side would look absurd.  Placing the shed directly behind their house is not even an option because the lot is so narrow; there would not be enough space back there to comply with the setbacks.  They believe the proposed location is the best option so as to be most practical for their use, and also to be most aesthetically pleasing.  Ms. Davis indicated that she and her husband live in a small cul-du-sac neighborhood with 4 newly constructed homes, and they want the neighborhood to continue to look as nice as it does; they take great pride in the appearance of the neighborhood.  She explained that the pending order with the shed company is to create a shed that is almost a mini replica of their house.  It will look really nice, probably nicer than a shed needs to look.  Ms. Davis stated that she doesn’t believe the shed will have any negative impact on the neighborhood; if anything, it will add to the curb appeal of their property.
At Ms. Smalley’s request, Ms. Davis pointed out the location of the proposed shed on the maps and photos included in the application file.

In response to Ms. Smalley’s question, Ms. Davis answered that she spoke with her neighbor that lives directly behind her on 191 Arch Road.  That neighbor, Eudora Lyhne, made no objections to the proposed shed when Ms. Davis spoke with her over the phone.  Ms. Davis indicated that Ms. Lyhne is elderly and spends a lot of time with her two daughters.  She is confident that if Ms. Lyhne did not feel comfortable sharing her objections with them directly, she would have had either of her daughters speak to them.  Ms. Davis indicated that she has an open relationship with them, as they do with all of their neighbors; so far, no one has voiced any objections.
Mr. McCahill confirmed for Mr. Johansen that the proper notices did go out to the abutting property owners.  Ms. Davis added that some of her neighbors told her that they received notices.
At Mr. Bukowski’s request, Ms. Davis pointed out the location of the proposed shed on a plot plan.

Ms. Smalley commented that the location of the proposed shed doesn’t seem to be anywhere near Ms. Lyhne’s house.  Ms. Davis confirmed that Ms. Lyhne’s house is set closer to Arch Road, so it is quite a ways away from the proposed shed.
Mr. McCahill noted for the record that the Davises have a fairly unique property.  It is a long, linear property; it is only about 110 feet deep, but 585 feet long.  It is a very unique configuration of property.
Mr. Johansen read the Application of Timothy and Rayna Banks, owners/applicants; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IV.A.6, a 25-foot variance from the 30-foot rear yard setback to permit an 8-foot by 10-foot shed, located at 10 Mountain Ledge Road in an R15 Zone.  Mr. Johansen also read all the relative information contained in the application file.
Rayna Banks spoke on behalf of the application.  She stated that their house is in a small lake community where the houses are all very close to each other.  They don’t have much of a backyard at all, but are proposing to place the shed in the side yard which is towards the back near their neighbor’s (5 Pine Trail) rear yard.  The shed would not be against their neighbor’s house at all, but the property lines are all on top of each other, which is why they need a variance.
At Ms. Smalley’s request, Ms. Banks showed her where they are proposing to place the shed on the photos included in the application file.  She indicated that the shed would take the place of a toy cottage that is currently out there; the toy cottage would be removed.
Mr. Johansen noted that the neighbors (5 Pine Trail) have a structure right up against the property line.  Ms. Banks responded that she is not sure what they use it for.
Mr. Bloom commented that the proposed shed will almost block the neighbor’s structure a little bit.  He asked if the shed will be adjacent to their structure so that it will block the Banks’ view of it.  To which, Ms. Banks responded that yes, it would.
Mr. Bloom asked how close the neighbor’s structure was to the property line and if they got a variance to place it there.  To which Ms. Banks answered that it was right along the property line.
In response to Mr. Bloom’s question, Mr. McCahill stated that it is hard to know if they applied for a variance.  He indicated that the Secret Lake community goes back to 1935, so a lot of structures predated zoning regulations.  He explained that there was a time when sheds did not require a building permit and were not subject to zoning requirements.  A lot of things happened out there that put structures in close proximity to property lines; that is a common theme in the Secret Lake area.
Mr. Johansen noted for the record a letter of support from the neighbor at 3 Mountain Ledge Road.

In response to Mr. Johansen’s question, Mr. McCahill stated that that neighbor lives directly to the north of the property, on an angle.  The proposed shed would be visible to those neighbors.

Mr. Johansen sought further confirmation that all of the proper notices went out to the neighbors, and that the Town received no responses from them.  Mr. McCahill confirmed that this was true.

Ms. Smalley asked if the notices were sent to the neighbors who lived directly behind the subject site at 5 Pine Trail.  Mr. McCahill responded that yes, notices were sent to that property owner.  He added that this property was the subject of a previous variance in 1993 for a breezeway and garage; following that, there was an application in 2010 for a deck off the rear of the house.  Mr. McCahill recalls the abutters at 5 Pine Trail coming to that meeting in 2010, but he has not heard from them regarding the present application.

In response to Ms. Smalley’s question about moving the shed 5 feet, Ms. Banks responded that that would place it in the middle of a large play area and would cause them to lose part of the yard.
Mr. Johansen once again noted the letter of support from Ms. Joanne Seamans of 3 Mountain Ledge Road.  Ms. Smalley paraphrased the content of the letter: “The whole neighborhood is non-conforming and just about everyone needs a variance for something”.
Mr. Johansen read the Application of Prince Thomas of Savoy Inc., owner/applicant; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Sections IV.A.6.and III.C., a 7-foot variance from the 15-foot side yard setback to permit an enclosed handicap ramp addition to a nonconforming building, located at 32 Old Farms Road in an R15 Zone.  Mr. Johansen also read all the relative information contained in the application file.
Brian Farrell spoke on behalf of the application.  He explained that his organization is looking for a 7-foot variance because they want to wrap an enclosed handicap ramp around the southeast side of their building to provide access to the lower level.
Ms. Smalley commented that there appears to be a handicap ramp there already.  To which Mr. Farrell responded that that handicap ramp is at the front of the building, facing west.  He pointed out the location of the proposed ramp on the photos for Ms. Smalley.

Mr. Johansen asked if this is an ADA requirement, to which Mr. Farrell answered no, they just need handicap access.  He stated that they have members who are in wheelchairs, and they want those members to feel welcome to any events that they hold downstairs.  Mr. Farrell explained that right now, they have handicap access to the upstairs, but not to the basement level.
Mr. Farrell confirmed for Mr. Bukowski that no one is ordering them to install this handicap ramp.  They just want to have handicap access to both floors.

In response to Ms. Smalley’s question, Mr. Johnson responded that the building is used for the Italian Club.

Mr. Farrell confirmed for Mr. Bloom that they will be removing the existing shed to make way for the proposed ramp.  He indicated that they would be getting rid of the shed.
In response to Mr. McCahill’s comments, Al Brunoli answered that the Italian Club has been around for 100 years.  He said that he has been a member since he was 16 years old, and he will be 90 years old in November.  He indicated that this project has been in the works for the past 4 or 5 years.  They considered an elevator, but the ramp is the less expensive alternative.  It is also the safer alternative because it allows for another fire exit.
Ms. Smalley asked what Mr. Farrell meant by “encroaching” on his neighbor’s property; to which Mr. Farrell responded that the setback is 15 feet but they will be placing the ramp 7 feet closer to that line.
Ms. Smalley asked if those neighbors (36 Old Farms Road) had any issues with the variance.  Mr. Farrell responded that they are fine with it.

In response to Mr. Johansen’s question, Mr. McCahill responded that the residents of 36 Old Farms Road are John and Judith Gonsalves.

Mr. McCahill confirmed for Mr. Johansen that all the notices went out, in accordance with the regulations, to all the abutting property owners; notices were also sent to the neighbors across the street.
There being no further input, the public hearing portion of the meeting was closed.
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Mr. Bloom made a motion to GRANT, seconded by Ms. Smalley, the Application of Adam J. and Caren V. Davis, owners/applicants; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IV.A.6, a 20-foot variance from the 30-foot rear yard setback to permit a 10-foot by 20-foot shed, located at 16 Hidden Oaks Drive in an R40 Zone.
The motion received unanimous approval.

Reason – The granting of the variance will be in harmony with the purpose and intent of these regulations, will accomplish substantial justice and will not be injurious to the neighborhood or otherwise detrimental to the public health, safety, and welfare.

Hardship – To deny would deprive the owner of a reasonable use of the property.

Mr. Johnson made a motion to GRANT, seconded by Ms. Smalley, the Application of Timothy and Rayna Banks, owners/applicants; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Section IV.A.6, a 25-foot variance from the 30-foot rear yard setback to permit an 8-foot by 10-foot shed, located at 10 Mountain Ledge Road in an R15 Zone

The motion received unanimous approval.

Reason – The granting of the variance will be in harmony with the purpose and intent of these regulations, will accomplish substantial justice and will not be injurious to the neighborhood or otherwise detrimental to the public health, safety, and welfare.

Hardship – To deny would deprive the owner of a reasonable use of the property.
Ms. Smalley made a motion to GRANT, seconded by Mr. Bukowski, the Application of Prince Thomas of Savoy Inc., owner/applicant; requesting from the Avon Zoning Regulations, Sections IV.A.6.and III.C., a 7-foot variance from the 15-foot side yard setback to permit an enclosed handicap ramp addition to a nonconforming building, located at 32 Old Farms Road in an R15 Zone.
The motion received unanimous approval.

Reason – The granting of the variance will be in harmony with the purpose and intent of these regulations, will accomplish substantial justice and will not be injurious to the neighborhood or otherwise detrimental to the public health, safety, and welfare.

Hardship – To deny would deprive the owner of a reasonable use of the property.
OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. McCahill stated that, about a year ago, there had been discussion about changing the meeting time to 7 pm because the other two land use commissions (Inland Wetlands Commission and Planning & Zoning Commission) met at 7 pm.  At the time, Mr. Johnson’s schedule would not permit him to attend a 7 pm meeting, so the Board tabled the idea.  Mr. Johnson’s schedule has since changed so he brought up the issue at the last meeting to discuss it again.

Mr. Bloom announced that he has not been able to attend that past few meetings because he was recently promoted to Lieutenant in the Avon Volunteer Fire Department.  The Fire Department holds their Officers meetings on the last Thursday of every month, which conflicts with the Zoning Board of Appeals meetings.  He is able to make a few meetings a year, but most of the time the two meetings coincide.  As an Officer, he is expected to make as many of those meetings as possible.
Ms. Smalley indicated that if Mr. Bloom cannot attend and she, as an alternate, is needed; there is no way she can make a 7 pm meeting.  It is impossible with her job.

Mr. Johansen and Mr. Bukowski both stated that either meeting time was fine for them.

Mr. Johnson stated that he only mentioned it again because there was interest expressed earlier in the year to change the meeting time to 7 pm.

Mr. Bloom asked if the meetings have to be on the fourth Thursday of every month; to which Mr. McCahill responded that no, they could change it.  But it wouldn’t be able to be changed until the next calendar year.

Mr. Johansen stated for the record that Ms. Shea was okay with a 7 pm start time.  Mr. McCahill added that Dr. Lupis was also okay with that.

Mr. Johansen commented that if Mr. Bloom was not able to make a 7 pm meeting, and he was unable to make the meetings often, they would need an alternate; and they would need an alternate often.

In response to Ms. Smalley’s question, Mr. Bloom answered that it didn’t make a difference for him if the meetings were at 7 or 7:30 because they would conflict with his other meeting either way.

Mr. Johansen stated that they should hold off on changing the meeting time because we are already in April, and they will be going through another election cycle fairly soon.

Mr. McCahill noted that because the Zoning Board of Appeals deals with the public, and holds public hearings, the idea is to have the meeting at a time when most people are out of work and can attend.

Mr. McCahill suggested that we hold off until the end of the year to talk about it again.  At that point, we will be gearing up to publish the new calendar for the next year so we can decide what day and time works best for everyone.
Mr. Johansen sought confirmation from Mr. Bloom that he would not be running again if he cannot make the meetings; to which Mr. Bloom responded that he would not, unfortunately.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:05 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Sitara Gnanaguru, Clerk
